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115/23
Apologies.

In the absence of the Chairman Cllr. D Parker, Vice Chairman took the Chair. 
Apologies - S Kenyon-Ellis.
Members considered the reason for the absence of Cllr. S Kenyon-Ellis which was related to her personal circumstances and agreed, as she was keen to continue in her role as a parish councillor, that she should be allowed to extend her absence from meetings beyond the six period.

Resolved Cllr. S Kenyon-Ellis, due to her personal circumstances, be allowed to extend her absence from meetings beyond the six month period. 

116/23
Declarations of Interest.

None.
117/23
Dispensation Requests.

None.
118/23
Public Participation.

Helen Bentley thanked the Parish Council for getting the mud cleared from the Albert Street/Langdale footpath where she had slipped and broken her arm although because of the dip in the surface it was something that would need doing from time to time.

Helen also mentioned that the Communicata was suffering from staff shortages and that it was looking for a new reporter and asked if from time to time the Parish Council could provide articles as currently there was a lot of sporting articles.

Helen went on to thank the Parish Council for ensuring that the missing poppy motifs had now been provided on the street nameplates on the new developments in the village.

Finally Helen raised an issue with the footpath on Leicester Road on the bend next to the Allotment site (C8). She informed members she had an interest in the land and when it was purchased there was requirement that the gate to the filed should be left unlocked to provide access to the public right of way. Recently a problem has occurred with youths in the village riding motor bikes around the field gaining access via the unlocked gate.  The County Council had been approached to ascertain if it would provide a kissing gate but it was only prepared to make a 25% contribution with an expectation that the landowner would meet the remaining cost although it did say in some circumstances the local parish council had contributed to the cost. The cost would be in the region of £1,000 and Helen asked if the Parish Council would be prepared to meet some of the cost. 
The Chairman thanked Helen for her comments and said the matter of the footpath contribution would be considered at the next meeting.

Mick O’Brien, Chairman, Fleckney Athletic AFC once again raised concerns about the pricing for the Fleckney Festival, which he understood was going to raise to £10 which in his view was far to expensive and questioned if it was right to charge for access to what was a public space. He also questioned the community benefit from holding the Festival which he felt was negligible. He also expressed concern about the possible damage to pitches which had been the subject of a lot of work funded by the Club which could be ruined if the weather was inclement particularly with it being held in September.  The Chairman explained that the Parish Council would be looking in detail at the proposals for the 2024 event over the coming months.
Cllr. S Wyche joined the meeting during the discussion on the above item of business and took the Chair from Cllr. D Parker.
119/23
Gigaclear Presentation.

The Chairman welcomed Roisin McGettigan from Gigaclear to the meeting who explained what would be happening with its rollout of ultra-fast Fibre-to-the-Premises (FTTP) broadband service in Fleckney and the surrounding villages. The main points of the presentation were:
· Gigaclear will be starting work in Q1 2024 - letters will be sent to residents once boots are on the ground. 
· Approximately 3 months into build a community meeting will be held for residents. 
· 6 months+ drop in sessions or coffee drop-ins for questions. 
· 9-12 months sign off (but may be subject to change). 
· Gigaclear will be using the existing infrastructure for approximately 60% of the build.
· Gigaclear are building commercially however if DCMS funding or commonly known as "vouchers" become available this may change for some residents but they will be informed in writing.
The Chairman thanked Roisin for her presentation.
120/23
Minutes of the Meeting held on 9th October 2023.
Resolved that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 9th October 2023, copies of which had been previously circulated to members, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.

121/23
Matters arising from the Minutes of the Meeting held on 9th October 2023.
Minute 109/23 – Shire Homes High Street Development – Cllr. Wyche informed members she had written to Neil O’Brien MP but was yet to receive a substantive response. 

The Clerk reported that a negative response had been received from Morons regarding the request to consider an amendment to the design to provide some additional car parking.

The Clerk also informed members that the outstanding S106 contributions had now been paid by the developer.
122/23
Accounts.
The Clerk submitted details of accounts due for payment, copies of which were circulated to members at the meeting, as set out below:

To be inserted
The Clerk reported that the total receipts in October amounted to £4,257.42 excluding VAT.
The Clerk submitted a Bank Reconciliation Statement at 31st October 2023.
Resolved that:
(i) The accounts as set out above be approved for payment.
(ii) The information on receipts be received and noted.
(iii) The Bank Reconciliation Statement at 31st October 2023 be received and noted. 

123/23   
District and County Councillors’ and Police Reports.
There were no County Councillor or Police reports.
District Cllr. Birch mentioned that the decision on the “duty to co-operate” had been deferred at the last Council meeting and would now be considered at the December Council Meeting.

The Clerk provided members with crime statistics for the village for September 2023. It was noted there had been a significant increase in reported crimes up from 15 in August to 33 in September.

 Resolved the reports be received and the action above be agreed.
124/23    Correspondence.
The Clerk submitted details of correspondence received since the last meeting as set out below:

	Ref No.
	Received From
	Contents
	Agreed  Action



	1
	Izabella Smreczak
	Than you letter re the approval of the grant for the Ukrainian family re-housed in the village.

 
	Noted.

	2
	Cllr. Phil Knowles, Leader, Harborough DC
	Update on the position with signing the Statement of Common Ground with Leicester City Council and an invitation to comment.
	Refer to Cllr. Mcdonagh for her to consider if any response is required.

	3
	CPRE Leicestershire
	Notification of AGM Monday 27th November 2023 @ 6.30pm via Zoom.

	Noted.

	4
	Harborough DC
	Review of Polling Stations
	Noted.

	5
	C Ward, 62 Leicester Road
	Concern re siting of a bus stop by the County Council outside the property following the re-routing of the 49 bus service.
	Await the response to the resident from the County Council and if necessary consider at the next meeting.




Resolved that the correspondence be received be noted and the action set out in the above table be approved.
125/23
Employees and Chair’s Reports.
The Clerk circulated the report from the Street Orderly. 
The Chairman thanked all those who had attended the Remembrance Day Parade and Service or who had helped out with the road closures. The Chairman felt the occasion had gone well and had been well supported by the village.

Resolved the reports of the Street Orderly and the Chairman be received and noted.

126/23
Recreation Committee.
Members received the minutes of the Recreation Committee that was held on 30th October 2023, copies of which had been previously circulated.
Members considered the recommendation contained in Rec/55/23 that the quotation from Safe and Secure in the sum of £4,200 + VAT for the upgrade of the CCTV system at the Sports Centre and Skate Park be accepted.

Members also considered the recommendation contained in Rec/56/23 that the quotation from BFSL Construction Ltd in the sum of £3,450 + VAT be accepted for the installation of composite deck boards to the veranda at the Sports Centre subject to samples being obtained of both the non slip timber decking and the composite decking and confirmation being sought that the composite decking is non-slip.
The Clerk provided samples of both the non-slip timber decking and the composite decking and explained that composite decking is not non-slip but has a low risk for slip potential.
Resolved that:

(i) The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting held on 30th October 2023 be received and noted.

(ii) The quotation from Safe and Secure in the sum of £4,200 + VAT be accepted.

(iii) The quotation from BFSL Construction Ltd in the sum of £3,540 + VAT be accepted,
127/23
Planning Applications.
Members considered and commented on new planning applications received since the last meeting of the Council as follows:
	Reference
	Proposal
	Location
	Comment

	23/01504/OUT
	Outline planning for erection of one 2 bedroom dwelling (all matters reserved) 

 INCLUDEPICTURE "https://pa2.harborough.gov.uk/online-applications-skin/images/ico_comment.gif" \* MERGEFORMATINET 


	31 Gladstone Street
	No comments


Resolved that the comments on planning applications as set out in the table above be forwarded by the Clerk to Harborough DC.
128/23
Appointment of Representative – Fleckney Festival Committee.
Members considered the appointment of a representative to serve on the Fleckney Festival Committee following the resignation of Cllr. Eleanor Preston.

Resolved Cllr. D Parker be appointed.

129/23
Provision of Bus Shelter – High Street.

Cllr J Everitt requested members consider the provision of a bus shelter at the bus stop on High Street next to the Co-op Store. 

Resolved that this matter be left in abeyance pending the outcome of the proposed traffic assessment to be undertaken as part of the review of the Fleckney Neighbourhood Plan.

130/23
Provision of Pedestrian Crossing – High Street.
Cllr. J Everitt requested members to give consideration to approaching County Highways for the provision of a pedestrian crossing on High Street between the Co-op Store and the Doctors’ Surgery.
Resolved that this matter be left in abeyance pending the outcome of the proposed traffic assessment to be undertaken as part of the review of the Fleckney Neighbourhood Plan.

131/23
Provision of Seat – Leicester Road.

Cllr Birch asked that this matter be deferred until such time as the outcome of the proposed traffic assessment was known.
Resolved that this matter be left in abeyance pending the outcome of the proposed traffic assessment to be undertaken as part of the review of the Fleckney Neighbourhood Plan.

132/23
Village Centre Improvements.

Members considered suggestions for utilising the remaining £5k available from the UK Prosperity Fund for village centre improvements. The proposals included:

· Flag pole and beacon on the Green

· Uplighting of the village sign

· Tree works to the Green and Pond

· Clean up of the Fleckney Brook

Resolved the above mentioned proposals be put to Harborough DC for its consideration with the tree works being given the highest priority.

133/23
Woodland Trust – Free Trees.

Members considered if it would be appropriate to apply to the Woodland Trust for some free tree to be planted on the Persimmon development off Saddington Road between the highway boundary and balancing lagoon. It would need to be ascertained that the proposal met the Woodland Trust eligibility criteria and that the developer was prepared to give permission for the planting.

Resolved Cllr Earwaker makes enquiries with the Woodland Trust regarding the eligibility and Persimmon Homes regarding permission for the tree planting. 
134/23
Village Green and Pond.


The Clerk provided members with a quotation for the tree works to the Village Green and Pond as identified by the tree survey carried out by Harborough DC. 

The Clerk submitted a report, copies of which had been previously circulated to members, setting out the implications and costs involved in taking ownership of the Village Green and Pond from Harborough DC immediately as opposed to waiting until such time as the tree works are carried out by the Harborough DC which could be in 2024/25 or even later.


Resolved that a request for an immediate transfer of the Village Green and Pond in its current state be made to Harborough DC together with a request for the existing maintenance regime to be continued with the Parish Council meeting the costs. 
135/23
Neighbourhood Plan Review Working Party.

Cllr D Parker, Chairman, Neighbourhood Plan Review Working Party requested consideration be given to applying for funding to provide the expertise to carry out a Housing Needs Assessment and a Highway Assessment. The housing needs assessment would ensure that if new housing was to be provided in the future it would be of the right mix to meet the housing need. The highway assessment would help to establish the capacity of the road network in the village and identify where improvements were required to support new development.

Resolved funding applications to Locality and AECOM to provide the necessary expertise to produce a Housing Needs Assessment and a Highway Assessment.

136/23
Land at Priest Meadow.

It was agreed to defer this item until such time as a response had been received from the owner of the land.
137/23
Sports Centre – New Build.

The Clerk submitted quotations, details of which had been previously circulated to members, for the carrying out the design work etc, for the Leicester Road junction and the production of a Transport Assessment to accompany the planning application.

Resolved that due to the unsatisfactory nature of the previous work carried out by Vectos the quotation of Evoke in the sum of £7,450 + VAT plus disbursements be accepted. 

138/23
Request for Financial Assistance.

Members considered a request from Citizens Advice, Leicestershire for financial support to help fund its services. In support of its application information specific to Fleckney had been provided which indicated a wide range of help and advice being provided to residents in the village.

Resolved a grant of £1,000 be made to Citizens Advice, Leicestershire to help support its services.

139/23
Investments.

Members confirmed the decision to reinvest the maturing Hampshire Trust Bank 1 year fixed term bond in a further 1 year fixed rate bond at 5.15%.

Members also considered the renewal terms for the investment with Cambridge and Counties Bank.
Resolved that:

(i) The reinvestment terms with the Hampshire Trust Bank be noted.

(ii) The maturing bond with Cambridge and Counties Bank be reinvested for a further term of 2 years at an interest rate of 5.2% 

140/23
Local Government Pay Claim 2023/24.

The Clerk provided members with details of the NJC pay award for 2023/24.The National Joint Council (NJC) had reached agreement on the pay award for 2023-24 which is an increase of £1,925 to each spinal point which at the bottom of the scale gives an increase of 8.92% whilst at the top the increase is 3.88%.

The Clerk also provided information on the impact for staff whose remuneration was linked to the NJC scales. This included the Clerk and the Facilities Manager/Sports Development Officer although any increase was at the discretion of the Parish Council.  

Resolved the NJC pay award for 2023/24 be applied to the Clerk and the Facilities Manager/Sports Development Officer with effect from 1st April 2023.

141/23
Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 11th December 2023 at 7.00 pm. 
The Meeting closed at 9.55 pm.

Signed………………………………….Date……………….

Chairman
Fleckney Parish Council





Minutes of the Meeting of the Fleckney Parish Council held at the Sports Centre, Leicester Road 13th November 2023.





Present:


Cllrs. S Wyche (Chairman), A Birch, J Brummel, J Earwaker, J Everitt,  C McKemey, D Parker, S Parker and S Robson.





J H Flower, Clerk to the Council.


Roisin McGettigan - Gigaclear


Members of the Public - 3








Members of the Public - None
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